
May 16, 2016 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, May 16, 2016, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter,  
Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Ethan Demme and Mr. Corey Meyer.  Also present was Mr. Ralph 
Hutchison, Township Manager. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Charlie Thomas, East Lampeter Township Public Works Director 
John Lamparter, East Lampeter Township Park Board member 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Jacob King 
Jeffrey Cutler, East Lampeter Township Tax Collector 
Tom Smithgall 
Ken Hornbeck 
John Buckwalter 
Jim Everhart, East Lampeter Township Park Board member 
John Smucker, Bird In Hand 
Sam Fisher 
Chris Venarchick 
Jerome Skrincosky 
Stephen Kraybill, Esq. 
Jeff Haberman 
David Hogg, representing Springwood 
Mr. & Mrs. Conrad Kasperson, former East Lampeter Township Park Board member 
Tara Hitchens, East Lampeter Township Director of Planning/Zoning Officer 
 
Minutes of the May 2, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
May 2, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by a 
unanimous voice vote. 
 
Executive Session May 02, 2016 
 
Chairman Blowers announced that an Executive Session was held after the May 2, 2016 meeting to 
discuss potential litigation on an unfinished subdivision in the Township and to discuss ongoing 
litigation involving the elected Township tax collector. 
 
 
 



Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $193,846.43 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
the amount was a payment in the amount of $1,016.74 to Lancaster Paint & Glass for the 
installation of safety glass in the lobby area, a payment in the amount of $13,382.88 to LASA for 
the quarterly sewer transmission charges, a payment in the amount of $2,369.67 to Jeffrey 
Cutler, Tax Collector for one half of the 2016 Real Estate Tax bill printing and postage costs, 
and a payment in the amount of $12,001.46 to Witmer Public Safety Group Inc. for police 
uniforms for new officers. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $193,846.43.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Recognition of Service to the Township – Mr. Conrad Kasperson 
 
Chairman Blowers recognized Mr. Conrad Kasperson for his nine years of service to the 
Township Park Board from June 2007 until May 2016 and serving as Chairman to the Board 
from February 2011 to January 2016. He presented Mr. Kasperson with a plaque and the Board 
thanked him for his service.   
 
Old Business 
 

a. Request for Time Extension to Record the Conditionally Approved Plan #15-31: 
2806/2808 Irishtown Road 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the applicant continues to work on conditions of approval and 
chose to install the public improvements before recording the plan rather than posting financial 
security in order to record the plan.  He stated they are completing the few remaining items and 
are requesting a ninety day time extension. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the request for a time extension to record the 
conditionally approved plan #15-31 for 2806/2808 Irishtown Road to September 12, 2016.  
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business 
 

a. Public Hearing re: New Zoning Ordinance 
 
Chairman Blowers opened the advertised Public Hearing on the 2016 Township Zoning 
Ordinance.  Ms. Tara Hitchens stated that the Board held 4 public workshops to review and 
discuss the new zoning ordinance.  Ms. Hitchens reviewed 5 changes from the March 21, 2016 
version that have been found as non-substantive through discussion with the Township solicitor. 
They included the following: 1) On page 57, ECHO housing was omitted from accessory uses 



but is in the supplementary section so it was added as an accessory use in the R-1 zoning district, 
2) On page 61, there was a duplication of use the recreation use so it was removed, 3) On page 
63, in the R-2 zoning district the minimum building setback was changed from 40 feet to 25 feet, 
4) On page 67, in the  R-3 zoning district the minimum building setback was changed from 40 
feet to 25 feet, and 5) On page 293, in section C-4 the term “orphanage” was replaced with 
“personal service facility.”  She stated that technical amendments will need to be added in the 
future including issues like multi-family parking ratios, regional input development in the Ag. 
And R-1 districts, issues with telecommunications co-location act, possibly adding more 
stringent requirements in the historic overlay district, and limiting the size of big box type uses in 
neighborhood/mixed use districts.  She stated that these technical amendments could occur in the 
next 3 to 5 months.   
 
Mr. Stephen Kraybill, the Township solicitor, confirmed the discussion with Ms. Hitchens 
regarding the appropriate changes and stated that it is appropriate for the Board to consider the 
changes.  He stated that the hearing was advertised and the zoning draft was circulated to the 
appropriate bodies so the Board is able to act on this ordinance tonight if they wish.  He stated 
that the purpose of the hearing is to get additional input. 
 
Mr. John Buckwalter, a property owner in the I-1 zoning district, spoke regarding the definition 
of “repair facility” stating that it is overly restrictive and that the wording should be expanded.  
He also asked about the sewer requirements when there is no current public sewer available near 
his property.  Mr. Hutchison stated that this would only be for new projects not for existing uses.  
Ms. Hitchens stated that if the existing building was torn down a new one was built they would 
need to ask for a variance for the sewer requirement.  Mr. Buckwalter also stated that the 
requirements for the BP and I-1 zoning districts should be the same for similar uses and it seems 
to be more favorable to the BP district than the I-1district siting differences in building sizes and 
setback requirements. 
 
Mr. Ken Hornbeck, of High Real Estate Group, stated that he appreciates the effort put into new 
ordinance and hopes the ordinance is adopted.  He stated that some adjustments need to be made 
in the new ordinance in regards to the parking language.  He stated that under the new ordinance 
a third of the Greenfield Corporate Center would be non-conforming. 
 
Mr. John Smucker, of the Bird In Hand Group, applauded the Board’s effort on the draft zoning 
ordinance and their ability to make the document a smaller than the original draft.  He expressed 
concern regarding the regulations for permanent signs on page 181 by stating the he did not see 
the BH district listed.  Ms. Hitchens stated that has been fixed.  He also commented about the 
signage on page 180 regarding non-conforming signs and requesting that non-conforming signs 
be allowed to be replaced in whole. 
 
Mr. Jacob King told the Board he appreciates the new zoning ordinance specifically having a 
business/home occupation in an accessory building in an R-1/R-2 zoning district. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked the public for any additional comments.  He then announced that the 
public hearing was closed.  Mr. Meyer commented that he feels the Board should approve the 
zoning ordinance and then have staff address the comments heard this evening. 



 
b. Consideration of Adoption of New Zoning Ordinance 

 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the proposed zoning ordinance including the non-substantive 
changes announced during the public hearing.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance No. 323 
 

c. TRU by Hilton Hotel Final Land Development Plan #16-10: 2310 Lincoln Highway East 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Chris Venarchick and 
Mr. David Hogg were present. 
 
Mr. Venarchick, of RGS Associates, introduced the applicant Mr. David Hogg.  He stated that 
the site is located at the former Congress Inn at 2310 Lincoln Highway East.  He stated this plan 
will replace a previously approved plan for the site for a hotel and restaurant.  He stated that the 
Planning Commission recommended approval subject to the outstanding items in the review 
letters from the Township consultants.  He discussed the two changes in the plan including the 
shifting of the hotel towards Route 30 and an increase in the restaurant size.  He stated it is 
located in the C-2 Commercial Zoning District and will be provided with public water and sewer 
which they will connect through existing stubs on the property.  He stated that stormwater 
management is essentially the same with the water draining towards Route 30. He stated that 
they will be connecting to the existing access drive stub.  He stated that the MPDES permit is 
still active but since they have changed some of the stormwater management, parking lot shifting 
and grading changes they have submitted modifications for the permit to the Lancaster County 
Conservation District which is currently under review.  He stated that they went through the 
MOU process with the County.  He stated that they do not object to what is asked in the review 
letters.  He stated they are requesting 3 waivers including a waiver of the preliminary plan, a 
waiver of plan scale, and a waiver to not provide sidewalk around the outer perimeter of the 
parking lot.  
 
Chairman Blowers commented on the frontage improvements. Mr. David Hogg spoke about the 
possible frontage improvements.  He stated that they met with staff and agreed to do a multi 
pathway across the property frontage within 5 years of recording the plan and post security.  He 
stated that if they fail to obtain the required variance for the west side they would request the 
financial security be returned for that portion of the project.  He stated that a note will be placed 
on the plan acknowledging it is subject to the original PADOT permit.  The Board and Mr. Hogg 
discussed the sidewalk issues with regards to the Route 30 Streetscape Plan.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to conditionally approve the land development plan #16-10 for TRU 
by Hilton Hotel located at 2310 Lincoln Highway East granting the 3 waivers subject to the 
Township engineer’s review comments and the Route 30 Streetscape Plan within 5 years and a 
note on the plan concerning the rear egress being recorded.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and 
it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 



d. Request for Waiver of Land Development Planning/Stormwater Management Plan – 
Wawa: 2132 Lincoln Highway East 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Jeff Haberman was 
present. 
 
Mr. Haberman, the engineer for the Wawa project, stated that Wawa would like to construct a 
trash enclosure to the rear of the building on a new concrete pad which will house the dumpsters, 
and a shed for storage of outdoor products.  He stated that currently trash needs to be picked up 
on a daily basis but with the new enclosure it would get picked up 2 or 3 times a week which will 
be more efficient for traffic.  He stated they are asking for waivers including a waiver of 
preliminary plan and a waiver of the final plan. He stated that they are working on a stormwater 
management plan. He stated that they are not increasing any impervious area on the site.  He 
asked the Board to consider waiving the stormwater management plan. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has a Route 30 Streetscape Plan and the goal is to have a 
multi-use 12 foot wide trail separated from the curb by 5 feet of green or landscaped area for the 
Route 30 frontage of the property and feels this might be included as a condition of the waiver.  
The Board and Mr. Haberman discussed the Route 30 Streetscape improvement conditions. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to grant the request for waiver of land development plan for 
Wawa at 2132 Lincoln Highway East condition on the Township engineer’s letter granting the 
waivers and waiving the stormwater requirement conditioned upon the Route 30 Streetscape Plan 
road frontage improvements be installed within 5 years.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. Devon Creek Phase 2 Final Plan #15-38: New Holland Pike/Hampshire Avenue 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that this agenda item will be presented at a later date. 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. New Street Sweeper Purchase Financing 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Glick obtained quotes from several banks for lease purchasing 
financing for a budgeted Highway Aid street sweeper purchase.  He stated that the best proposal 
received was from M & T Bank for 2.3% for 5 years. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the street sweeper purchase financing from M & T Bank 
for 2.3 % for 5 years. Mr. Meyer seconded the motion.  The Board had a discussion on other 
possible financing options.  The motion was then passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Comments/Input Regarding Draft County TIP 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that there were 39 recommendations from county municipalities and 
none of the recommendations were considered by the County Metropolitan Planning 



Organization (MPO).  Mr. Hutchison confirmed that none of the recommendations were included 
in the draft TIP.  He stated that majority of the funding went to PennDOT maintenance projects 
such as bridge replacements.  He stated that East Lampeter Township had submitted 5 projects.  
He stated that the proposed TIP is in the public review process currently.  He is asking the Board 
to authorize him to prepare a letter to go to the MPO advocating for the Route 30 Streetscape 
project for the improvements between Strasburg Pike and Oakview Road intersections be added 
to the 2017-2020 TIP. 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that he would approve a letter to the MPO.  Mr. Meyer agreed. 
 
Public Comment: 
 
None. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, June 6, 2016 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 














































